MINUTES OF THE 62nd ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS 

COMMISSION

Thursday, 7th December 2006, 10.30 a.m.
Commission Premises, 4th Floor, Jervis House, Jervis Street, Dublin 1
PRESENT

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President)

Suzanne Egan

William Binchy

Michael Farrell

Roger Sweetman

Lia O’Hegarty

Mervyn Taylor

Olive Braiden

Katherine Zappone

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)
Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)
Apologies

Commissioners

Helen O’Neill

Alice Leahy

Gerard Quinn

Tom O’Higgins

Rosemary Byrne

Robert Daly

1.0       Presentation by Q4 on the proposed Media Plan.
1.1
Mr. Martin Macken and Catherine Logan of Q4 gave a presentation on and 
spoke to the proposed media plan previously circulated. Having considered 
the matter the Commission formally adopted the plan.
2.0
Minutes of the 61st Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission
2.1
The minutes were approved subject to the following amendment:

(i)
At 4.5 the paragraph to read as follows:



“Michael Farrell indicated that he had been asked by the President and 
had attended a recent meeting hosted by the Dean of St. Patrick’s 
Cathedral. He indicated that the meeting covered a wide range of 
issues dealing with racism, asylum and immigration matters and that; 
in particular, our intervention regarding the recent hunger strike had 
been welcomed by the Church of Ireland. Alice Leahy indicated that 
she had also attended and had found the meeting valuable.”

3.0
Matters Arising
3.1
No matter arose.
4.0
Report of the Chief Executive
4.1
 The Chief Executive suggested that the outsourced research on Prostitution be referred to the Committee on Gender and Equality for consideration when received. This was agreed.
4.2       The assessment of the research received from the Irish Centre for Human Rights, NUIG, was to the effect that it was not of sufficient quality to be published by the Commission. The Chief Executive indicated that she would enter into negotiations with the head of the Centre in order to obtain property rights for the research and that it might be appropriate for further work to be done in house in the context of next years business plan. She further indicated that was not appropriate that the Centre be paid in full for the research and that she would also indicate this to the head of the Centre. 
4.3
The Chief Executive reminded Commissioners of the forthcoming 1st Annual Human Rights Day Lecture to be held in the National Gallery on the 11th of December at 6pm.

4.4
The Chief Executive noted that yesterday, the 6th, the Commission had been granted an order in the High Court, ex parte, before Mr. Justice Clark, for the production in Court, pursuant to Article 40.4.2 of the Constitution, of a person to whom the Commission has granted legal assistance. She noted that the matter would be again before the Court the following day for mention. The substantive hearing would take place at a later date. 

4.5
In relation to the business plan for the 2007, the Chief Executive noted that the Strategic Plan would not be finalised until April and therefore the matter of deciding a business plan was premature. She further noted that Staff had sufficient work to carry over from this year. She sought authority for one specific piece of work to be commenced in the New Year, namely, preparatory work in relation to commenting on the State’s 3rd report under the ICCPR. This was approved. 

4.6
It was noted that the Christmas Lunch would take place on the 14th of December in La Mere Zou at 1.30pm.

4.7
The Chief Executive drew Commissioner’s attention to the proposed date’s for Commission meetings in 2007 which was appended to her report. This was noted and approved. 

4.8
The Chief Executive indicated that she had received a reply to her letter to the Secretary General of the Government requesting that “human rights compliance” be included as an item in the “Cabinet Handbook”. The reply was in the nature of a polite “no”. This was noted.

4.9
The Chief Executive noted that the General Administrator had also indicated his intention to resign his position. The Commission expressed their thanks to both the General Administrator and Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer. 

4.10
In light of the foregoing the Chief Executive requested Commissioners to give serious priority to matters of staffing.

4.11
In relation to the interview board scheduled for the 18th of December it was decided that a member of the Commission need only serve on an interview board when the vacancy was a senior policy one. 

4.12
In relation a request from the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform for the Commission to give its comments on a proposed Irish Youth Justice Scheme, the Chief Executive drew Commissioner’s attention to a memo from the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer indicating areas of interest in the proposed Scheme. In view of the short time available to reply it was agreed that a submission would be made along the lines indicated in the memo and that Commissioners wishing make suggestions should do so by email to the Chief Executive or Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer by close of business the following Wednesday.

5.0
Matters for Mention by the President
5.1
In relation to the Irish Aid Programme, the President indicated that he had recently met with the deputy head of the Irish Aid Programme and Eamonn McAodh of the Human Rights Unit of the Department of Foreign Affairs and that it was proposed that an exploratory visit to Lesotho be undertaken in the new year so as to ascertain what added value the Commission might bring to the programme. This was agreed. It was further agreed that the Commission would send Helen O’Neill and another person to be decided. It was also agreed that a small group meet with the Department of Foreign Affairs to develop matters further. The group will comprise the following members;

1. Maurice Manning

2. Helen O’Neill

3. William Binchy
5.2
In relation to the matter above, the Chief Executive, having being requested to 
join the group, expressed herself reluctant to do so being yet to be convinced 
that the matters under 
discussion fell within the function’s of the Commission 
as conferred by statute.

5.3
The President reported on the Commission’s recent appearance before the 
European Parliamentary Temporary Committee on the CIA which he and 
Suzanne Egan had attended on behalf of the Commission. He indicated that he 
would explore further dialogue with the Department of Foreign Affairs on the 
matter and that he would write to the Minister for Foreign Affairs asking, in 
particular, for sight of whatever assurances had been received from the US 
administration.
6.0
Reports from Committees

(i)
Finance, Audit and General Purposes Committee

6.1
The President reported that the Committee had met and would revert with proposed terms of reference at the next plenary meeting of the Commission.


(ii)
Gender, Equality, Esc, and Disability Committee

6.2
Katherine Zappone indicated that the Committee had met and agreed terms of reference which could be adopted at the next meeting when other committees revert with theirs. 

6.3
In relation to the adoption by the General Assembly of the United Nations of the Disability Convention on the 13th of December it was suggested that he Commission might hold a media event in the New Year. 

6.4
The President noted that Professor Gerard Quinn had made an intervention on behalf of the European Group and the ICC as the last meeting of the Ad Hoc UN Committee on the Convention on the 5th of December when member states formally signed off on the final text. He noted that his statement was available from the general office.


(iii)
Racism, Trafficking and Migration Committee 

6.5
Michael Farrell indicated that the Committee had met with the Committee on the Administration of Justice to consider draft observations on the Scheme of the Immigration, Residency and Protection Bill 2006. He expressed the Committee’s appreciation to Rosin Hennessey for her terrific work on the draft. 


(iv)
Administration of Justice
6.6
William Binchy indicated that the Committee had met and considered both the Passports and Defamation Bills.

(v)
Casework Committee

6.7
The President indicated that the Committee would meet in January.

(vi)
Ad-Hoc Committee on the Strategic Plan

6.8
It was agreed that Katherine Zappone would convene this Committee and that its membership would comprise the following members:

1. Katherine Zappone (Convenor)

2. Maurice Manning

3. Alpha Connelly

4. William Binchy

5. Tom O’Higgins

6. Lia O’Hegarty

6.9
There followed a general discussion with Commissioners, Egan, Binchy and


Taylor indicating areas of particular interest to them.

6.10
Katherine Zappone circulated a proposed methodology and time frame which 
was noted and approved.

6.11
It was further agreed that an “away day” would be held on the 8th & 9th of 
February 2007 at a venue in Dublin and that Senior Staff would be invited to 
participate

6.12
It was noted that, in the context of the production of the plan, the question of 
an outside facilitator/consultant would be discussed at the next Ad Hoc 
Committee meeting.  

7.0
Respective Roles of Commissioners and the Chief Executive
7.1 
After further discussion of the documents circulated it was agreed that the 
Chief Executive would draft a further paper for circulation and that there be a 
further meeting organised to discuss this matter at that stage.

8.0
Proposed Recommendation to Government

8.1
It was agreed that this matter be deferred to the January meeting.

9.0
Immigration, Residency and Protection Bill

9.1
The Draft Observations previously circulated were adopted subject to 
consideration by the Assistant Legislation and Policy Review Officer, of the 
note circulated, in absentia, by Commissioner Byrne.

10.0
Passports Bill

10.1
The Draft Observations previously circulated were adopted. 

11.0
Defamation Bill
11.1
The Draft Observations previously circulated were adopted.
There being no further business, the meeting concluded at approximately 1.20pm
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